DRAFT
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Tuesday 16th May 2023 at 7.15pm in the Old School
Chairman
The Chairman Andy Vigrass welcomed residents to the meeting

Present
In the chair A.Vigrass, Parish Cllrs. A.Stanley, & C.Priest, County Cllr. Lynden Stowe, 18 residents & representatives of village organizations & K.O’Donoghue Parish Clerk.

Apologies for absence
Received from Parish Cllrs. L.Bowden,,M.Norton, A.Chandler, 

Minutes of previous meeting
Were approved, and signed by the Chairman.

Parish Council Report
The report from the PC chairman was read and the audited accounts presented.

Report from County Councillor
L.S. reported:
· The Council budget had been increased by 5% with 2% ringfenced for adult care.
· The pothole budget had been increased to cope with the result of an exceptionally hard winter
· Batsford road was scheduled for patching this year
· LS felt that the main road in the village was generally in good condition. 
Comment from the floor was that the central section was starting to crack up.
· He was in discussion with the Police Commissioner to see whether additional funds could be provided to support the ongoing costs of the CSW cameras in small parishes such as BotH.
· Comment from the floor – that the recent main road closure by Thames Water had caused chaos and damage to the back road. Please could more effective diversionary signs be used in future.

Reports from Parish Organizations
The following organizations presented their reports which are attached, as submitted, to the minutes.
· The Old School – Anne Robertson
· The Community Orchard  - Tom Dixon
· St Lawrence Church – Philip Gee
· Help in Need Charity – Allen Firth
· Educational Trust – Catherine Firth


Any other business
· The Revd. Dana Delap spoke of the role of the church in the community and the importance of supporting the church. 
· The donation from the PC helped with the cost of maintaining the FP and clock which were much used by residents.
· The recent church building work would result in a toilet being available for village visitors such as walkers.
· She raised the possibility of the use of Glebe Field for the benefit of the village, possibly as a recreation ground, and believed grants were available.
· Observation from floor that this may justify a pedestrian crossing.
· Observation from floor that there was little provision for children in the village.
· A litter picking morning was agreed for bank holiday w/end July 15th @ 10 am.
· There was a discussion on the desirability of increasing the precept significantly so as to allow the PC to support village institutions. The Chairman asked if there were any objections to such a policy and there were none.
· Please register your email on the film night form for future contact.
· Comment from floor: a new resident was concerned that the choice of BotH had been a mistake due to the possible closure of the pub and Old School which would result in the village becoming a dormitory and not a community.
· Comment from floor: a 5 year plan identifying village objectives would be beneficial.




Parish Council Chairman’s Annual Report, 15 May 2023


The Parish Council currently consists of Liz Bowden, Anna Stanley, Mark Norton, Michael Neil, Adrian Chandler, Chris Priest & Andy Vigrass. The Clerk is Kevin O’Donoghue.  The chairman is Andy Vigrass, and the vice chairman is Liz Bowden.

We are very grateful to our clerk Kevin O’Donoghue who joined us in September 2021 for picking up the reins and trying to keep us organised.

There have been some changes to the councillors over the last year.

Tom Martin resigned in April this year after many years service, for which we are very grateful land will miss his wisdom and insight.  Tom Dixon did not stand for re-election as he is moving away from Bourton on the Hill, we thank him for his tremendous contributions in establishing the Community Orchard and the Coronation Wood.

Michael Neil joined us in September 2022 and Adrian Chandler and Chris Priest have joined as of the election in May this year. I’m delighted to welcome all 3 to the council.

I would like to thank all our Parish Councillors for their work during the last year.  

Thanks also to Mark Penfold for mowing the grass verges, Dave Walsh and Val Holmes for their work on the Millennium Woodand also Tom Dixon for work there as well. I’d also like to take this opportunity thank our previous  District Councillor Clive Webster for his support.  And thanks to our County Councillor Lynden Stowe for his support, and his tremendous help with the road and offers of funding for various projects.
Now to progress in the last year, which has been a quiet year.

Highways have repainted white lines through the village and included dragons teeth markings at the pinch point.  They have also cleared back the landslip from the pavement between the Horse & Groom and the Longborough turning in order to widen the pavement for pedestrians.  This involved getting funding from both Highways and also Gloucestershire County funding thanks to Lynden Stowe.

We have been asking Highways to repair the potholes in Keytes Lane for a long time. In the last year they were going to carry this out, but decided to repair the stretch by the Old School as a more urgent priority.  This still leaves Keytes Lane still in a poor state and we will continue to press for its repair.
There is also a section of Fenhill Close that has potholes and we are also asking for that to be attended to.

The new initiative from Gloucestershire Police for a new type of Community Speedwatch Camera was launched in May 2022. We have applied for and been approved for two cameras in Bourton to monitor traffic as they enter the village at each end. These cameras will take photos of the rear of vehicles breaking the speed limit for a definable threshold, these details will be stored on a secure server provided by the company supplying the camera.  A percentage of the offenders will be passed to the police who will then issue letters to the offenders.  Michael Neil has been a great help in looking at the GDPR processes and documentation that we need in place for this scheme     The parish council will have to pay for each letter sent out, so we will be managing this very carefully to a set limited budget each month.  These cameras have had a significant effect on the levels of speeding in villages where they’ve already been installed. A further important benefit from the whole system is that we will have more data about the volume of offenders which can hopefully assist us in gaining support for other traffic management measures in the village.

The defibrillator at the Old School needed a software update, which Mark Norton looked after and this took the defibrillator out of action for about a week whilst that was carried out.  It is now back in place and is live with the ambulance service.

That concludes this year’s report from the Parish Council.
























The Old School
· In 2022 things seemed, at long last, to be returning to normal for the Old School Hall after long months of closure and restrictions in 2020 and 2021. The number of groups using the Hall increased, with a Toddler group run by Alix Nicklin and Jodie Keeley, two mums from the village, the North Cotswold Bridge group run by Alan Lamb, a U3A Bridge group and U3A Scottish dancing group. In addition we had a Tai Chi and Yoga group on Saturday mornings. The children’s drama group, Vivid Performing, which met three evenings a week closed in the summer when the leader moved away. This was replaced by a yoga group and a childminding group, Lilyblossoms.

· The hall was also used for private parties, rehearsals and other events at a charge of £10 per hour for non residents and £8 per hour for residents in the village.

· Rural Cinema films are shown on the last Saturday of every month, except August and December. Over 2022 we watched The Courier, No Time to Die, West Side Story, Little Women, Death on the Nile, Belfast, Downton Abbey, The Duke and Top Gun Maverick, all recent and enjoyable films. Entrance is £4, considerably cheaper than any cinema, and sales of hot dogs and a donation bar are hugely popular and provide a boost to funds. Attendance at films is usually around 30, with most coming from outside the village.

· Although the Old School is owned by the Diocese of Gloucester, the Management Committee is responsible for the maintenance and upkeep of the building, a considerable challenge with increasing costs for insurance, utilities and complying with all the regulations for fire safety, music and performance licences etc. Hall hire covers most of the day to day running costs but additional fundraising is required to cover ongoing maintenance and replacements.

· In addition to regular “in house” maintenance we had two large items of expenditure. A leak on the storeroom roof and replacing coping stones cost £1,450 in February and in September we had the rotten fascia boards replaced and external painting done at a cost of £1,795. All essential work.

· In mid December, the boiler broke down. Despite attempts to repair it, we have had to replace it at a cost of £3,800, which has given us an expensive start to 2023 and more or less wiped out our reserve savings. Unfortunately, four of our regular hirers have found alternative venues and another has defaulted on payment, adding to financial pressures.

· We held a number of events in 2022.
· *  A quiz night in March, with a Ploughman’s and Pud supper.
· *  The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee Village Street Party on 5th June was held in the hall with the bar in the car park. Despite cold weather, this was very popular with a Throne Room, face painting, music and a wonderful cake competition with drew many entries. This event was free, thanks to a grant from Cotswold District Council Build Back Better scheme.
· *  Open Gardens in conjunction with Bourton House in July saw reduced numbers, 106,  because of disappointing drizzly weather. However, the tearoom did a roaring trade, and we managed to make a profit of £1,000.
· *  The Autumn Fete and Craft Fair at Bourton House in October with craft stalls, tombola, book and toy stalls and local produce was successful. The Ploughman’s lunches and tea and cakes served in the Tithe Barn were very popular and many took advantage of the opportunity to visit the beautiful gardens. This raised £1,395, which was divided between the Old School and St Lawrence’s Church.
· *  In November we held our Meet the Neighbours 3 Wine and Cheese evening. While enjoyable, the number attending, about 30, was disappointing.
· *  The Xmas party on 9th December saw 30 people sit down to a festive supper with music, entertainment and a highly competitive Countdown game.

· I would like to thank the members of the Committee for all their hard work in running these events and managing the caretaking of the hall. Unfortunately, we have a very small committee, only five people, four of whom have served for 10 years or more. In the last year, Richard Hemmings  and Nicky Peebles stepped down from the committee and we have been unable to replace them.

· Because of the financial and management issues detailed above we have launched appeals for donations and more volunteers. 
· The Hall has been a tremendous asset to the village since it was opened in 1990 and it would be a great shame to lose the facility but unless enough income can be generated to finance maintenance costs and some further volunteers to help manage the Hall come forward, it is difficult to see it surviving.

· The current committee is 
· Anne Robertson, Chairman
· Philip Gee, Vice Chairman
·  Catherine Firth Treasurer
·  Sandra Gee Secretary
·  Anne-Gaelle Lacondemine 

Report presented by Anne Robertson, Chairman



















ST. LAWRENCE CHURCH, BOURTON ON THE HILL
REPORT TO ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH
16th MAY, 2023.
This report covers the period since the last Annual Meeting of the Parish.
· We continue to hold a service at St. Lawrence virtually every week, the exceptions being where there is a combined service at Blockley when there is a fifth Sunday in the month, about four times a year.  The numbers attending services remain very steady and it is wonderful that no one has ‘fallen away’ after the Covid pandemic. We quite often welcome visitors to our services and a small number of people from Moreton have started to come to our services from time to time. Without wishing to seem to be ‘blowing our own trumpet’ we are a very happy and welcoming congregation. Visitors often go out of their way to thank us for the welcome they have received.
 
· In addition to Sunday services the church continues to play an important part in village life by being there for significant life events – weddings, funerals and baptisms and last September it held the village Book of Remembrance for our late Queen. As a group of people we were able to react very quickly once the Queen’s death had been announced. Within an hour, the flag had been lowered to half mast and a temporary book of remembrance was available in church on a table alongside a photo of the Queen. We were very grateful to Andy Vigrass for sourcing an excellent Book of Remembrance to replace the temporary one by the next morning. A significant number of people signed the book in the following days and weeks.

· We are extremely fortunate that the church is open each day and we are very grateful to Allen Firth and Mike Bunston for doing this. Sadly not all churches are open every day and the comments by visitors make it clear how much they value finding the church open. It is a very important part of our ministry. 

· Since the last Annual Meeting we have made further progress with the reordering work on the church and work has been carried out in the South Porch and the approach path to provide stepless access to the church. Following the completion of that work the door to the South Porch has also been opened each day.

· The final part of the reordering project will be the building of an accessible toilet outside the south west corner of the church. A meeting with the architects and the contractor was held yesterday and it is hoped that work will start soon. 

· The fact that we now have water in church and a small servery area at the back means that we are able to offer tea and coffee before most services and, on special occasions, wine at the end of a service. In particular mulled wine and mince pies were much enjoyed at the end of our carol service. Once we have a toilet we hope to be able to hold such events as small concerts in church.

· The church continues to be well maintained and we can see from our visitors’ book that it is appreciated by people from many parts of the world. Increasing costs have forced us to cancel the contract for Thomas Fox to mow the churchyard  but they will still trim the hedges and shrubs in the late autumn. We will be mowing and strimming the churchyard in a more cost effective and sustainable way this year by using volunteers, mainly from within our congregation.

· We continue to welcome visiting teams of bell ringers who contact us from time to time with requests to ring and we are delighted to agree. It was good that the bells were rung for a short time to mark the Coronation by the team from Blockley.

· Finally, some thank you’s:
·  to everyone who supports St. Lawrence in any way. 
· to Dana for her vision, ministry, leadership and hard work. If anyone thinks that vicars only work on Sundays have a word with me afterwards!
· to Naomi Morris my co-churchwarden who took over from Mike Bunston last year and who, like Mike, has been great to work with.
· and finally many thanks to members of the PCC for everything they do.
Philip Gee 
Churchwarden.
16th May, 2023























PARISH OF BOURTON ON THE HILL
THE HELP IN NEED CHARITY Reg. No. 201113
REPORT TO THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 16/05/2023
The charity's remit is "to relieve either generally or individually persons resident in the Parish of Bourton on the Hill who are in conditions of need, hardship or distress".
The remit gives the Trustees considerable discretion in providing financial assistance in a wide variety of circumstances.  In recent years, the Trustees have used their discretionary powers to provide assistance, not only in relation to specific items, such as replacement of essential domestic appliances, but also, for example, in providing financial contributions to enhancing employment opportunities.   The Trustees welcome requests from anyone in the parish who may benefit.  All such requests are treated with complete confidentiality. 
 During the year to 31st March 2023, there were 18 recipients of payments from the charity funds, totalling £4,700.  Total income for the year to 31st March 2023 was £5,578.48.
Balances as at 31.03.2023
COIF Deposit Fund		  867.82
Lloyds' Current Account	3,941.42
Petty Cash			      4.53
				4,813.77
The Charity Trustees
During the year, Anne Martin resigned as a Trustee, and the Parish Council nominated Anna Stanley as her replacement.  We would like to record our thanks for Anne’s contribution over the last few years, and to welcome Anna as a new Trustee.
The Trustees at the time of this report are :- 
Rev Canon Dana Delap
The Rt Hon The Lord Dulverton
Mrs Rachel Hudson [Chair of Trustees]
Mrs Alexia Monroe
Mrs Anna Stanley

Dr Allen Firth
Clerk to the Trustees of The Help in Need Charity				16/05/2023			



The Community Orchard
· There had been a very successful planting of trees supplied by the Ash Die Back scheme.
· Allotments were now available to let.
· Small trees were still available if residents wished to plant them.
· A new mower was available onsite to assist in maintenance
· Comment from the floor that the road was in a poor state and restricted access. Noted that this was a Batsford Estate responsibility.
· The name for the Orchard was under discussion and a suitable name plaque would be erected. 

Presented by Parish Cllr. Tom Dixon

Bourton-on-the-Hill Educational Trust
Annual Report 2023

The purpose of the Trust is to support educational activities for those aged under 25 in the parish of Bourton-on-the-Hill.

The Trust reports the following for the year ending 30th June 2022

	Income
	Dividends, interest, car-park rental
	£6,329

	
	
	

	Expenditure
	Grants made - individual
	£2,720

	
	Grants made – schools/groups
	£3,110

	
	Total
	£5,831

	
Cumulative Surplus held in Bank
	£3,553



The dividends are generated from unit trusts held via COIF (charities investment scheme), again a marginal increase on the previous year.  The overall value of the trust funds has declined during the last year, due to market forces.

[bookmark: _Hlk134869873]Individual grants typically include support for school field trips, for those commencing college or university programmes and for laptops, music and other courses. This year we supported 10 young people with individual grants, better than last year but still down on some previous years.  We gave our usual December gift of £20 to those under 18 to buy educational materials.  We also made our annual grant to the very valued counselling service at Chipping Campden School, which benefits all students including those in the village.

In the previous year we had given £250 for a sponsored seat at the new Chipping Campden School performing arts centre and were delighted to be invited to their Grand Opening. 

We would encourage anyone under the age of 25, or their parents/carers, to apply to us for funds to support their education. This can be for one-off events (such as a school field trip) or a series, such as music or sports lessons, or for uniform or sports kits. For those entering higher education – college or university – we are happy to consider applications for specialist textbooks, equipment or field trips, in additional to the standard grant that we give on commencement of their studies. The Trustees generally meet twice a year, with our next meeting in late June, although are happy to make grants at any time. Please contact one of the trustees, in strict confidence. There is no application form, or any type of means-testing. 

The current Trustees are:  Dr. Catherine Firth (Chair), Dr. Louise Davis, Rev. Canon Dana Delap, Rupert Crawshaw and Carlin Anderson

Dr. Catherine Firth, on behalf of the Trustees, Porch House, Bourton-on-the-Hill, Moreton-in-Marsh, GL56 9AH, telephone 700939, email catherinefirth54@gmail.com
			
Appendix 
Notes from Chairman
The recollections of several attendees to the meeting are attached.  These are not items for which motions were proposed, nor voted on, they are purely the recall of several attendees.

Andy Vigrass, Chair Bourton on the Hill Parish Council
The following topics were discussed in the meeting.  
Precept. It was suggested that the Parish Council precept is increased to enable funding of more village activities and/or projects. A comparison was made to Blockley PC’s precept which is understood to be higher per household. No figure was discussed.
Speed cameras. The Community Speed Watch camera initiative was well received. Gaining additional funding for letters to offenders was discussed, including by crowdfunding and increasing the precept.  Access to the data would be restricted to two members of the PC to help ensure control and compliance with GDPR (General Data Protection Regulation) rules. 
Parish Council Vision. It was asked what the PC’s objectives are for the next four years.
Village Cohesion. There are concerns that The Horse and Groom public house may close in the near future.  There has been reduced attendance at Old School events. Concern was expressed about the low number of allotment rentals and about general levels of apathy and disengagement.
Old School. The Old School is currently effectively funded by a small core of regular users but is an asset for the whole community. To help fund the Old School one idea mentioned was for the PC to increase the precept and these additional funds to be allocated to the Old School. 
Parish Council Communication. The importance of communication in countering apathy was mentioned. 
Church/Glebe Field. Reverend Delap offered the field to the village on behalf of the PCC and suggested grants are available to fund landscaping and equipment. It was estimated that there are 34 children in the village (i.e., those under the age of 18). Longborough’s playground which serves a similar sized population was referenced.
St Lawrence’s clock and path. Concern was expressed that the PC contribution had been reduced last year and a request made to increase the contribution to at least its original value. It was suggested that the Parish Council should contribute to their upkeep as they are seen as village amenities.   The small congregation and regular contributors mean that PCC finances are very low.
The Reverend Delap is pleased that a loo will shortly be installed at St Lawrence as a facility for villagers and visitors alike. 
Potholes. Gloucestershire County Council plan to fill all major potholes in the county by mid-July. The worst potholes in the Batsford Road will be included.
A village litter pick is being arranged by the Parish Council and is scheduled for the 15th July. A flier will be printed and distributed.

Anne-Gaulle Lacondemine

None of the Parish Councillors have been elected, they have been appointed because there was no contest. Whilst I appreciate they put their names forward to do this job, they are the first layer of government and as such they still are accountable for their action to the residents of the village. Better communication and interaction with the residents is a must, for a successful council.

Given that the new Parish Council is now starting a new term of 4 years, what is the plan/vision for the village? What do they want to achieve in the next 4 years? Please put your plan on paper for everyone to see. Be pro-active rather than reactive. 

Key organisations in the village are in perils (namely, Old School Village Hall, Church, Pub, Allotment), what will the Parish Council do to maintain & enhance the cohesion of the community, to ensure that the above are not closing down? Without action, the village is in danger to become a dormitory.  

As a member of the Old School Committee, I know that there is great deal of apathy in the village and that it will take everyone’s effort to shake things up. However, I do not believe that "no action" is the answer and many of us present at the meetings are willing to work collaboratively with the Parish Council to create a better community. Please do not pass on this opportunity.


Allen Firth
Would suggest minutes should include the following, but this is by no means comprehensive and is done from my memory rather than from notes at the time.
A list of those present.
A note of apologies for absence.
When it came to the minutes of the 2022 Parish Meeting, Andy Vigrass, the chair of this meeting, noted that he hadn’t been able to attend the 2022 meeting [and therefore couldn’t comment on the accuracy of the minutes].  Catherine Firth asked if the Chair of the 2022 meeting had seen the minutes.  Tom Dixon responded that he hadn’t. A copy was given to him, and he was requested to read through them as rapidly as possible.  There was no challenge to approval of the 2022 minutes.
Andy Vigrass presented the Parish Council report including the positive outcomes of pressure from the PC for Highways work.  One item currently in progress, which generated particular interest and discussion was the initiative of installing ANPR cameras at each end of the village to capture data on speeds, and afford the opportunity to send letters to registered owners of offending vehicles.  Questions focused on cost of letters [50p?], flexibility on speed threshold criteria [yet to be decided], expected number of letters per month [a tentative 25 per month?] and the process of managing the data and decision-making [Parish Council to manage overall, with two nominated Councillors accessing the data and making, or at least recommending, the key decisions].  It was noted that the first month’s data would be used purely for bedding in and giving a first indications of what speed thresholds and number of letters might be most appropriate.  If necessary, more money could be committed if it was felt this would substantively reduce speeding. 
The question of a 20mph speed limit arose, and Lynden Stowe was able to give independent information on this from his wider knowledge of actual experience in the Cotswolds.  Essentially, he reported that 20mph limits had been seen to have only very minor impact, whereas early indications of ANPR camera impact had significantly and positively exceeded expectations, so he was optimistic about their value at Bourton-on-the-Hill.
In answer to questions about timing of installation, Andy Vigrass noted that the cameras themselves were expected very shortly, but that any hold up on installation depended on Highways erecting the necessary posts and signs.

Reports from the Old School, the Church PCC, the Education Trust, and the Help in Need Charity were presented [and the written reports form part of these minutes].
Anne Robertson supplemented the Old School report with overall concern about increasing challenges of keeping the hall going, with high costs of ongoing maintenance and regulation compliance combined with a drop off in the number of hirings presenting particular pressure.  Importantly, it was stressed that the challenge was not only financial but related to the small number of those actively managing the hall, the majority of whom had been doing this for many years.  Overall, it was described as an uphill struggle, and please were made for both new members of the committee and for greater attendance at events.  A questionnaire circulated around the village to over 100 homes had resulted in only a very small number of responses [17?].
Following Philip Gee’s presentation of the PCC report, Dana Delap took the opportunity to thank Philip and, like Anne, wanted to stress the reliance on a very small number of parishioners for keeping the church going.  Again, there were both manpower and financial challenges, and the latter was becoming acute.  Dana noted that in the light of this, and that while it was possible to access some funding for capital spend – the planned toilet as the obvious example – ongoing costs were becoming critical, and it was for this reason that the PCC had decided to cut back substantially on the use of contractors for churchyard maintenance.  The existing contractors would still carry out large hedge trimming, but not mowing.  The extent of mowing was being reduced with only some key areas and paths being targeted, and this would now be done by the PCC and volunteers.
The themes coming through from both Anne and Dana’s contributions to the meeting were clear, with financial pressures and paucity of numbers actively engaged in these key village amenities being foremost.  Comments made by Anne-Gaelle Lacondemine underlined these concerns.
Disappointment was expressed that Parish Council financial support to the church had been cut back, and widening the discussion out, Philip Gee, among others, commented that he felt the PC precept was far too low and substantially out of line when compared with other parishes, even allowing for relative sizes of population.  Anna Stanley commented that the PC’s decisions on the precept had partly been taken out of a concern to keep costs low in the current cost of living environment.   This was accepted as understandable and a fair consideration, but there were comments that the precept was only a very small part of overall charges to residents, and that an increase should at least be considered.
Having listened to the pressures on village institutions, Lynden Stowe made a number of points in the context of his wider knowledge of common practice in other parishes.  The three main points were :-
· The PC had unlimited scope [within reason] to raise funds via the precept, because increases were not capped in the same way as for Council Tax, for example.
· The PC remit allowed for support across a wide range of community activities and institutions with the parish.
· He suggested raising funds via the precept as being a common and mainstream mechanism to ease pressure on village institutions, and particularly appropriate in the context of what he had heard in the meeting.

Lynden was thanked for his valuable input on this.
Anne-Gaelle expressed concern for the future of the village in terms of community engagement and involvement, and asked - not for immediate answer at the meeting - for the PC to have a vision as to how it hoped the village may look in 4 or 5 years time, with a plan to target this.
[Anne-Gaelle has helpfully made comments by email after the meeting].
There was a discussion about a playground or playing field for younger members of the community, and Dana noted that as part of such an initiative the Church Field could be made available.  No decisions were made on this and, as with other elements of the meeting discussions, the respective challenges of (a) initial funding and (b) ongoing maintenance, compliance with regulations etc were noted.
There was a brief discussion on communication of notice of the Parish Meeting, as it appeared to have been a little unclear for this particular meeting.  Catherine Firth suggested and offered the option in future to include a reminder of this, and perhaps other forthcoming ‘events’, in door-drop flyers that the Old School Committee fairly frequently executed.  This could supplement other communication mechanisms such as the Bourton Bugle and notices posted in bus shelters.
Anna Stanley raised the question of a village clean-up, and her proposal was supported.  After a brief discussion, a date of Saturday 15th July was agreed.



		


